2008-2009 University Senate

Monday, November 17, 2008
3:30 pm, Campus Center Assembly Hall
John Delano, Chair

Minutes
Present:
J. Philippe Abraham, David Andersen, Heidi Andrade, Sandra Austin, Hassaram Bakhru, Henryk Baran, Kristina Bendikas, Tom Bessette, R. Scott Birge, Irina Birman, Lance Bosart, Christine Bouchard, Daryl Bullis, Andrew Byon, Sairam Chinnam, Richard Collier, Randall Craig, Edward Cupoli, Frank D’Andraia, Kirsten Davison, John Delano, Bill Ding, Virginia Eubanks, Sue Faerman, Nicholas Fahrenkopf, Susanna Fessler, Sally Friedman, Robert Gibson, Andrew Haas, Eric Hardiman, Reed Hoyt, Allen Israel, Richard Johnson, Sung Bok Kim, Laurence Kranich, William Lanford, Cristian Lenart, Eric Lifshin, Kathy Lowery, Carolyn MacDonald, Janet Marler, Jean McLaughlin, Candace Merbler, William Meredith, Marjorie Pryse, Lawrence Raffalovich, R. Michael Range, Alex Rias, Joan Savitt, Kwadwo Sarfoh, John Schmidt, Benjamin Shaw, Malcolm Sherman, Daniel Smith, Lawrence Snyder, Scott South, Tim Stephen, Daniel Truchan III, Lynn Videka, Ann Withington, Robert Yagelski

Guests:
Jon Bartow, Robert Brainard, Michael Carpenter, Alain C. Diebold, Kathleen Dunn, John Elter, Robert Geer, Wayne Locust, Sheila Mahan, Richard J. Matyi, Katherine Murtha, Serge Oktyabrsky, Kirsta Thompson
The meeting convened at 3:33 pm.
MINUTES
The minutes of September 22, 2008 were approved with one minor change.
The minutes of October 20, 2008 were approved with minor changes.
INTERIM PRESIDENT’S AND PROVOST’S REPORTS BY SUSAN PHILLIPS
Interim Provost Phillips began her presentation by talking about Richard Bailey, describing him as a senior who was to graduate in December as a sociology major. There are no new updates from the Albany Police Department (APD) regarding suspects. UAlbany is working closely with APD. A vigil was held on campus and UAlbany representatives attended his funeral.
Interim Provost Phillips described ways the University community will honor Richard’s memory:

· The graduating class of 2009 will contribute partial funds to set up a student scholarship in his name

· A posthumous degree will be presented at Winter Commencement.

· Richard will become an honorary member of the UAlbany Police Department.

This tragedy is an opportunity for all to be reminded of personal safety. Students have been responsive to suggestions on safety concerns. Everyone is being asked to consider safety awareness measures such as not walking alone, carrying a cell phone and avoiding unlit areas. 
A recent incident involved a sexual assault on Empire Commons. Two UAlbany students have been arrested and others are being investigated. UPD is working with the District Attorney’s Office. Kelly Horner is the Director of Sexual Assault in the Counseling Center and should be contacted by anyone in need of counseling. 
Budget: Interim Provost Phillips recounted the budget cuts that began in April. If there were to be further cuts, they would likely be offset by a proposed tuition increase. The proposal is to increase tuition 10% this year and 20% next year, which would come back to the campus. The campus figure is unknown at this time but UAlbany should have a better idea of what that figure will be after the SUNY Board of Trustees meets on November 18. UAlbany has been making the case for a rational tuition policy and students made this request to the BOT. The impact of the budget reductions will likely be in the form of reduced access for students, decrease in course options, fewer and larger classes and lower student satisfaction. There are concerns regarding the impact budget cuts will have on the Capital Plan. If it does not move forward, the University will not have critical maintenance funding. She urged everyone to be active by making concerns known to their legislative representatives. Governance Council is working on the President’s request for a budget advisory group.
The Interim Provost talked about cost saving measures that could take place during the annual campus shut down period during the holiday break. The potential savings of $300,000-$400,000 could be achieved by reduced temperatures and closing as many buildings as possible. Reductions could take place through January until classes begin.

Notable campus items include the following:

· NYS Governor David Patterson has appointed Patricia Caldwell to the University Council.
· Michael McNulty was Honorary Host for UAlbany’s NEA Grants Workshop.
· Over 300 students returned to campus to celebrate EOP’s 40th Anniversary and to recognize Carson Carr’s contributions to the University.
· UAlbany Day was a success and brought the University and the Albany Community together.

· Enrollment management statistics indicate that applications are up approximately 6%.

· Iris Berger has been named Vice President for Research of the American Historical Association.
· The College of Computing and Information presented an informative seminar on cyber security on November 14. Charles Palmer was the speaker.
· David Yun Dai from the School of Education has been selected as a Fulbright Scholar.
· Rockefeller College held an election night real time debate with a panel consisting of Althea Jones and Bruce Miroff.
· The School of Social Welfare received a $2.5M grant from the Department of Health and Human Services.
· UAlbany’s football team won its 2nd Northeast Conference title.

· Student Success is offering a graduate student internship program which will introduce students to the field of Student Affairs.

· The University continues to hold ongoing safety forums.

· Finance and Business launched its Change a Light Campaign and also dedicated a day to recycling electronics.

· In Research, Cheryl Frye in the Psychology Department was awarded a $1.1M grant by the NIMH for research involving hormones.
· CNSE is holding Nanovember and will have a Community Day at Colonie Center.
· The University will host former CEO of the NYSE, Bill Johnston, to share his insights on current financial topics.
· The Citizen Laureate Dinner will be held on November 19.
· Winter Commencement will be held on December 7. Over 1,000 degrees will be conferred, including an Honorary Degree to Frances Allen. Carl McCall and Senator Charles Schumer are expected to attend.
A question was raised about the impact of budget cuts on private institutions and CUNY. Interim Provost Phillips replied that CUNY is in step with the reductions that SUNY will experience. The proposed cuts are sizeable for Bundy Aid which goes to private schools.

UNIVERSITY SENATE CHAIR’S REPORT BY JOHN DELANO
a) Budget Advisory Group: The Senate Chair was recently asked to meet with Interim President George Philip and Interim Provost Susan Phillips. A Budget Advisory Group (BAG) was proposed by the Interim President and Interim Provost to provide advice to the Interim President on the budget. The Senate was requested to provide the names of ~12 full-time faculty (professional and teaching) that could be considered by the Interim President for BAG membership. The work of this group will likely to be intense. During the Senate Executive Committee meeting on November 3, the task of identifying potential members of this Budget Advisory Group was delegated to the Governance Council. Names of nominees will be forwarded to the Interim President for his consideration, and reported to the Senate Executive Committee.

b) Presidential Search Committee: Professor Sung Bok Kim (Dept. of History), who was officially elected on 11 December 2006 to serve as a member of the Presidential Search Committee, recently resigned from that Search Committee. Since his services have been characteristically of high value, Professor Kim’s insights will be missed. A faculty replacement needs to be found. During the November 3rd meeting of the Senate Executive Committee, a process for finding a replacement was thoroughly discussed and a procedure was agreed upon. That procedure is listed below:

1. A call would go out to all Senators via email asking for nominations.

2. Nominees must be full-time, non-MC teaching faculty in the College of Arts and Sciences

3. A vote will take place using secret ballots at the next Senate meeting on November 17. Only full-time teaching, non-MC senators can vote.

4. Nominations received by Thursday, November 13 will be e-mailed to all Senators.

This procedure has been followed.

c) Freshman Year Experience Task Force, which was constituted by Interim Provost Susan Phillips in accordance with Senate Bill 0708-26 (passed by Senate in May 2008; signed by Interim President George Philip on May 15, 2008) has been working throughout the summer and fall to evaluate the various course-offerings associated with the Freshman Year Experience. Its interim report will be distributed to campus constituencies within the next week-or-so for comments and suggestions. Please be alert to its imminent release, and please provide your input. 
(b) Community Engagement: I have been a member of the Steering Committee on Community Engagement since early spring 2008. This group (~20 members) is chaired by Miriam Trementozzi and Lynn Videka and has been working to identify the many ways that members of the institution contribute to the community (local, regional, and national). The University’s website is being updated to provide links to highlight the many activities of faculty, staff, and students to community engagement. Discussion has recently considered possible ways of incentivizing community engagement among members of UAlbany. One outcome of this Steering Committee’s efforts will be to submit a competitive application that could result in a formal recognition of UAlbany’s efforts and effectiveness in community engagement. 

(c) Format of Senate meetings: As the last item of New Business listed on the agenda for this SEC meeting, I would like to consider ways of making Senate meetings more efficient (i.e., more time for discussion of substantive matters, rather than a succession of time-consuming reports). As a gesture in that direction, I am submitting this written report to the SEC and similar ones will be submitted for future Senate meetings. In that way, the Senate Chair’s Report will have the same format as reports from Councils and Committees. Further suggestions for improving the format of Senate meetings are welcome.

GRADUATE STUDENT ORGANIZATION REPORT BY NICHOLAS FAHRENKOPF
GSO continues to provide useful services in spite of its low yearly budget. Upcoming events include:

· The Nano GSO and the Arts Department will host a NanoArt event featuring Ed Mayer.
· There will be a walk for the Richard Bailey Scholarship Fund.
· GSO and International Student Services will sponsor a Thanksgiving dinner.
Nicholas concluded his report informing all Senators that GSO looks forward to working with them. When asked about unmet needs, he indicated he would like to be able to provide additional money to groups that share common interests.
STUDENT ASSOCIATION REPORT BY DANIEL TRUCHAN III
· Mr. Truchan will attend the Board of Trustees meeting to talk about how budget reductions will affect students.
· Albany TV has two new shows—Wake Up Albany and Daily Recap, with students reporting local and international news events.

· SA Town Hall meetings are bringing a community feeling to the campus.
· SA is in need of a faculty member from the Political Science Department to assist in revising its election policy.
· Faculty should submit their book orders by December 1st. By submitting timely orders, one student from each department may be selected to receive a book scholarship.
· Reuben Ingber will be charged with getting students for the Senate committees.

MIDDLE STATES SELF-STUDY REPORT BY REED HOYT, SENATE REPRESENTATIVE ON THE STEERING COMMITTEE
The Steering Committee met with Dr. Luis Pedraja from Middle States on 25 September. Dr. Pedraja examined the self-study design and noted that the report should stress analytical rather than descriptive questions: in other words, not focus on compliance issues. If a question has a “yes” or “no” answer, it is unlikely to be effective. The report should avoid repeating information that is already known. When the final report is constructed, it should include cross references among sections. At the 25 September meeting, all committees were represented, with Dan Smith in lieu of Clarence McNeill for Student Support Services.

External evaluators should include members of peer institutions both within and outside the region. Traditionally, team members from SUNY institutions have not been included. The Senate Executive Committee should provide input to the Steering Committee with respect to recommendations for the 12-15 member accreditation team.


A second Steering Committee meeting was held on Tuesday, 21 October. Each committee except for Institutional Resources and Student Support Services was represented, with Ligil Abraham standing in for Carol Lee Anderson on behalf of Student Admissions and Retention. The subcommittees, which are meeting regularly, should establish rules for quorum, as recommended by Interim President Philip. This does not preclude electronic exchanges among committee members. Committees should have full participation from their members. Transparency should be maintained by posting minutes on the wiki, which indeed contains minutes from the committees: https://wiki.albany.edu/display/middlestates/Home
SUNY SENATORS’ REPORTS BY WILLIAM LANFORD AND MICHAEL RANGE
 (Please see following two pages)
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SENATE PRESIDENT

The President of the University Faculty Senate is Carl Wiezalis (Professor of Respiratory Therapy Education, Upstate Medical, Syracuse). 
· There has been discussion of a tuition increase, but if it occurs it will cover only a small part (~25%) of budget hole.

· With his support, Norm Goodman has drafted a resolution on the budget for consideration of the Senate. "Without faculty and staff, you do not have a university."

· The Special Joint Committee on Articulation and Transfer (Joe Hildreth and Tina Good, Co-Chairs) has a resolution to be presented to the Senate and to the Community Colleges. This is an important initiative that required progress before the Legislature "solves" the problem for us.

· Search for new Chancellor continues and reports in papers, including NYTimes, are incorrect or misleading. Carl is becoming more comfortable with a non-traditional candidate for Chancellor. BOT wants new Chancellor to bring vision for SUNY (maybe BOT should have a vision?)

· Lots of very gloomy discussion of the budget, SUNY Central, and the future of SUNY. Budget issues under consideration include tuition, campus (and other) reserves, lease and sale of excess real estate, differing capital construction.

· Student enrollment is an issue. At the moment we are overenrolled with large number of students resulting in no extra support from Central. On-the-other hand, campuses get to keep "extra tuition". May be tempting to accept extra students for the cash but do we have resources to serve them? Maybe a better strategy is to limit enrollment to that authorized with the hope that students not admitted with put pressure on Legislature. Drop in stock market will likely result in large increase in applications from students previously thinking about private colleges. We have to think carefully about admitting them.

· Consider taking resolution on budget back to respective campuses for their Senate consideration.

Written report available.

KAVITA PANDET, SUNY CENTRAL

· Transfer and articulation still very important

· Transfer website up (partially).

· Talking to SED about removing duplication in program review.

· SUNY is currently undergoing a audit for assessment in the major by Comptroller.

JASON KRAMER, NYSHEI

NYSHEI is an alliance of 135 libraries, public and private, in NYS. They are looking for money and he made a good case for that.

LUNCHEON WITH PRESENTATION OF FRIEND OF SENATE TO CHANCELLOR CLARK

RAM CHUGH ON RETIRED SERVICE CORPS

Retired faculty and staff can work at Central on problems of broad interest.

JIM VAN VOORST, CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER.

· Reviewed all three budget cuts this year.

· No discussion of getting more $ from State

· Currently working on August $96.3 M cut.

· Central, using various "tricks" and delays, currently thinks only $71M of this cut will go to campuses.

· Proposed budget will go to BOT Finance Committee Nov. 6 and to BOT Nov. 18

Question: Has state aid to privates been cut like to SUNY? Answer: no.

Question: Why is there so little discussion of SUNY's situation in press? Answer: BOT decided it did not want to fight in public (embarrass new Governor, etc.)

Question: How will ~$71M cut be allocated to campuses? Answer: Either by BAP or by Total Campus Budget.

BARBARA DRAGO, ASSISTANT V.C. FOR BUSINESS, INDUSTRY AND WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT

· Education in the number 1 industry in NYS, 265 campuses.

· NYS is the number 1 destination for education in the world

· Our education infrastructure is falling behind in the world.

· The economic future of NYS relies on education.

RISA PALM, SUNY PROVOST

· Made an interesting point about how Reagan tax cuts has put pressure on state taxes because deductions for state taxes have reduced value.

· Salaries at public universities have been declining relative to those at private universities.

· 77% of students go to public universities.

· We are going to have a rough time for next few years. We should position ourselves to be stronger (relative to out competition) when we come out of the current recession.

NORM GOODMAN FOR EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE.

· Presented Resolution on the Effect of NYS Budget on SUNY, passed.

· Presented Resolution on Implementing the Recommendation of the NYS Commission on Higher Education, passed.

Albany's Senate should consider passing these resolutions
JOE HILDRETH ON ARTICULATION AND TRANSFER

· Presented resolution in support of Special Committee's work on articulation and transfer, passed.

REPORT OF AWARDS COMMITTEE
· Presented a resolution that would allow an individual faculty member to hold more than one type of Distinguished Rank, failed to pass.

REPORT OF OPERATIONS COMMITTEE

· Faculty Diversity Profile a BIG project but they are working on some of it.

· Will prepare a white paper on fringe benefits and why getting so big.

· Continue to be concerned about library funding.

· Farmingdale wants to be a College of Technology.

REPORT OF GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

· New Governance Handbook available

· Discussion about resources for new governance leaders.

· Organizing panel of SUNY Presidents to discuss faculty governance.

· Support for Parliamentarians (including a web-cast)

REPORT OF GRADUATE AND RESEARCH COMMITTEE

· Research road show very popular

· Interested in collaborations within SUNY

· Encouraging sustainability collaborations

REPORT OF STUDENT LIFE

· SUNY Campus Traditions Book available

· Working of development of student leaders.

REPORT OF UNDERGRADUATE COMMITTEE

· Will revise policy on contact/credit hours

· Will update Guide for the Evaluation of Undergraduate Programs

· Planning an annual undergraduate research symposium to be held at Capital with representative from all campuses.

REPORT OF COMMITTEE FOR SUSTAINABILITY

Report available. General comment was that SUNY is looking for faculty leadership in this area.
SECTOR CONCERNS

· Policy for formation of Presidential Search Committees calls for election by all teaching faculty. This is not practical on some campuses. Can governance do this?

· Campus Presidents should be reminded that it is not acceptable for their administration to admit students to graduate programs, overriding the recommendation of the faculty.

· Curriculum is a faculty responsibility and, as such, campuses should be more careful not to offer courses for credit that have not been approved by their faculty.

· The newly imposed 4 year limit on Teaching Assistant support causes great stress at both undergraduate and graduate level. Is this a SUNY policy or do campuses have flexibility in its implementation?


QUOTE FOR THIS MEETING

"Calculus means pebble in Latin." (Richard Collier c 1970) 

Quoted by Kate Van Arnam in closing remarks in response to receipt of the Friend of the Senate Award.

REMINDER OF THE FACULTY SENATE PAGE

Although material is slow to appear on the site, eventually the full text of motions passed should appear:

http://www.suny.edu/facultySenate/. 

Respectfully submitted,

William Lanford, SUNY Senator

lanford@albany.edu
Addenda from R. Michael Range, SUNY Senator:

The Fall Plenary Meeting of the SUNY University Faculty Senate was held at SUNY Potsdam on October 17 – 18, 2008. A written report has been attached to the agenda. The UFS passed 4 Resolutions, which have been distributed as well. Res. 150-01-1 and 150-02-1 have been placed on today’s agenda to determine whether the UAlbany Senate wishes to endorse them. 

 Interim Chancellor Clark was unable to stay at Potsdam for the discussion of Sector Concerns. He has subsequently submitted written responses in a document that is also attached to the agenda. Particularly relevant for UAlbany are the responses to the concerns of the University Centers. One example: Item #6: Question: The newly imposed 4 year limit on Teaching Assistant support 
causes great stress at both undergraduate and graduate level. Is this a SUNY policy or do campuses have flexibility in its implementation? Chancellor’s response: I have been informed by representatives of the Office of the Provost that this is not a SUNY, but a local campus policy; and accordingly, each campus has individual flexibility in its implementation. 
Altogether, the questions and responses show that all sectors share many similar concerns. They should be interesting and important information for all senators. 

On Friday afternoon, Nov. 7, SUNY Senate President Wiezalis, a member of the SUNY Board of Trustees, forwarded a proposed BOT resolution to all SUNY Senators and Campus Governance Leaders. If enacted, the resolution would make significant administrative changes that affect the UAlbany CNSE. The proposed resolution has been referred to the UAlbany Senate Executive Committee for further discussion.
COUNCIL AND STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS:

CAA (Council on Academic Assessment) – Henryk Baran, Chair
The Council on Academic Assessment met on October 29th, 2008. There was an extensive discussion of how the assessment process might be improved, focusing, in particular, on how departments might be assisted in formulating student learning objectives (outcomes) in a timely, consistent and productive manner. Different options for motivating departments to become better engaged in the assessment process were explored. It was noted that assessment helps celebrate faculty and department success in the realm of teaching and learning. It was agreed that having chairs responsible for assessment activities, in addition to their other tasks, imposes a serious burden and might be counterproductive; for this reason, the Council voted to recommend that assessment coordinators, charged with encouraging and aiding assessment activities among colleagues, be appointed in each department. Such posts should be filled with midlevel or senior faculty. A recommendation to that effect has been forwarded to the Provost. 

The Council also discussed how accredited programs should be treated in terms of assessment. It was noted that different types of accreditation are involved, in some cases assessment plays a major role, which would obviate the need for additional internal assessment. It was agreed to request copies of self-studies for such programs, and that these would be reviewed to determine how to proceed in each case.
The Council met again on November 5, 2008. Following approval of the minutes of the previous meeting, there was discussion of the Program Review process and of the role played by various constituencies, focusing, in particular, on the Council itself, its subcommittees and other committees. How appropriate is the current languages of charges laid on CAA? The ensuing analysis produced alternate formulations for several points; when this process is completed, hopefully, at the next CAA meeting, a proposal to revise the Charter is likely to be brought before the Senate Executive Committee and the full Senate. One noteworthy proposal likely to be brought forward involves shifting the starting point of a departmental program review by one semester and extending the time allotted by a semester; such a change is expected to be helpful to departments, external reviewers, and internal campus reviewing bodies.

CAFFECoR (Committee on Academic Freedom, Freedom of Expression, and Community Responsibility) – Malcolm Sherman, Chair

CAFFECoR is investigating campus policies on freedom of expression. Our concern was prompted by the unacceptable (“Red Light”) rating that FIRE, the Foundation for Individual Rights in Education, gave the campus in its national listing of colleges. FIRE’s rating rests only on our published standards; FIRE does not allege the rights of any specific individuals have been violated.

CAFFECoR’s first step is to bring together the various campus policies bearing on freedom of expression. These can be variously found in the Community Rights and Responsibilities pamphlet, in the Just Community statement, in rules established by the Office of Diversity & Affirmative Action, in the “Policy for Freedom of Expression” in the Undergraduate Bulletin, and in a CAFFECoR statement adopted by the Senate as "Campus Policy on Freedom of Expression," Bill No. 0304-25.

At least some CAFFECoR members are concerned that while certain statements unequivocally endorse freedom of expression, other policies imply that First Amendment rights can be subordinated to other values. For example, an Office of Diversity & Affirmative Action pamphlet prohibits “racism,” and adds that “individuals’ rights to free speech shall be *considered* [emphasis added] in cases involving verbal statements or other forms of expression.” Does the University have some measure of discretion in deciding whether to uphold First Amendment rights? In contrast Just Community principles commit the university to allowing the “free expression of ideas no matter how outrageous.” But Community Rights and Responsibilities prohibits “.using language that demonstrates hatred against other persons because of national origin, race, age, religion, gender, sexual orientation, disability, veteran status, color, creed or marital status.” Also prohibited are “sexually explicit derogatory statements which are offensive or which cause the recipient discomfort or humiliation . . .” 

Single instances of such behavior might well be social crimes, but “offensiveness” is not a constitutionally permitted criterion for punishing speech. The Office of Diversity and Affirmative Action includes as examples of sexual harassment “sexual jokes or innuendos and flirtations, e.g., repeated requests for dates.” But it recognizes elsewhere that the legal standard for harassment is behavior that is “severe, persistent and pervasive.” CAFFECoR would appreciate input from members of the university community, particularly from anyone who has ever been threatened with sanctions for statements or actions they see as protected by the First Amendment. We might eventually propose a campus forum on freedom of expression on campus.

When a preliminary account of this investigation was reported at the November 3 Senate Executive Committee meeting it was recalled that, two years ago, then Vice President Anderson had discussed FIRE’s “red light” rating at an SEC meeting. Some discussion then ensued, but no records seem to have survived. Dozens of e-mails on this topic have been circulating among current exec committee members who heard Anderson’s account.

Community Rights & Responsibilities can be found at http://www.albany.edu/judicial/docs/CRR2007-2010.pdf . It was adopted by University Council, and is enforced by the Office of Conflict Resolution & Civic Responsibilities.. For the Just Community Principles see http://www.albany.edu/undergraduate_bulletin/principles_of_just_community.html. For rules enforced by Diversity/Affirmative Action see http://www.albany.edu/affirmative_action/racial_discrimination.html. An August 2002 brochure on Racial Discrimination and Harassment is at http://www.albany.edu/affirmative_action/ racial_discrimination.html. For the Undergraduate Bulletin’s “Policy for Freedom of Expression” see http://www.albany.edu/undergraduate_bulletin/regulations.html. The grad bulletin contains a similar statement. Also relevant is http://www.albany.edu/research/FreedomofExpression.htm. CAFFECoR’s statement “Campus Policy on Freedom of Expression,” (unanimously adopted by the Senate) can be found at http://www.albany.edu/senate/2003-2004_legislation.htm/. FIRE’s web address is www.thefire.org. For their evaluation of this campus see http://www.thefire.org/index.php/schools/1120
CERS (Committee on Ethics in Research and Scholarship) – Carolyn MacDonald, Chair

CERS has met to discuss changes to the misconduct policy, and awaits input from university counsel.
COR (Council on Research) – Lawrence Schell, Chair

The Council on Research met on November 12 in LSRB 1143. The VP-R gave her report that included mention of the successes of NIH day, the NEA day, UAlbany Day, as well as a description of the budget issues facing the Division of Research. Reports from committees were heard including reports of the number of applications to FRAP A, the SUNY Benevolent Association, and for conference and journal support. One application for establishment of a research center was tabled pending receipt of additional required information. At the request of the CoR, the Director of Libraries, Frank D’Andraia visited, and provided information regarding the impact of the current budget difficulties on library resources related to research particularly journal subscription and access. The next meeting is scheduled for December10, 2008.

CPCA (Council on Promotions and Continuing Appointments) – Eric Lifshin, Chair

CPCA continues to meet regularly and review outstanding cases 

GAC (Graduate Academic Council) – Laurence Kranich, Chair

The Council met on October 27 and November 11. At the October 27th meeting, the Council considered a proposal by the Schools of Public Health, Social Welfare and Education for the establishment of a Certificate of Graduate Studies in Health Disparities. In response to several concerns expressed by Council members, the proposal is undergoing revision and will be resubmitted to the Council for final approval. 
The Council also accepted a report from its Committee on Educational Policy and Procedure (CEPP) on (1) the lack of precedence for registered cross-disciplinary MA/PhD programs, (2) deadlines for academic grievances, (3) equivalence scales for graduate and undergraduate credits, and (4) policies for graduate certificates. Actions on such matters were tabled pending revision, clarification or further justification. In addition, the Council tabled a decision on an academic grievance before the Committee on Admissions and Academic Standing (CAAS) pending a request for additional information from the principals. At the November 11th meeting, the Council approved a recommendation by CEPP that no additional procedures are necessary for cross-disciplinary MA/PhD programs beyond those currently in place for all PhD programs. The Council also approved that if Senate Bill 0708-23, Combined MA Women’s Studies/PhD Sociology, is signed by Interim President Philip and moves forward, it should be accompanied by an explanation of the lack of precedent. In addition, the Council approved a student petition before CAAS. Other items before the Council were tabled until its next meeting on November 24.

GOV (Governance Council) – R. Michael Range, Chair

The Governance Council (GOV) met on October 27 and on November 10 since the last senate meeting:

· Formulated recommendations for new members on the Honors College Governance Board. Recommendations have been forwarded to Jeff Haugaard, Director of the HC.

· Discussed the GAC proposal for a charter amendment regarding the approval process for graduate courses that do NOT go through an approval process at a school or college. GOV concluded that all graduate courses should be sponsored by one or more schools/colleges and go through the appropriate school/college approval process(es) and reporting requirements. Consequently there is no need for the kind of amendment proposed by GAC. GOV has drafted an alternate proposed charter amendment to clarify that understanding regarding graduate courses. The draft was shared with Graduate Dean M. Pryse and GAC. At the 11/10 meeting GOV received input from and asked questions of Dean Pryse. GOV will discuss the matter further at its next meeting. 
· Finalized the proposed charter amendment on eligibility to chair governance councils/committees. This item is introduced at today’s Senate meeting and will be voted upon at the December 15, 2008 meeting. 

· Continued discussions regarding the process to create the MSCHE Self-Study Steering Committee. The Council is working on a document that will most likely propose a charter amendment relating to consultation between the president and the senate chair.

· Followed a SUNY webcast of a portion of the 11/10/08 meeting of the SUNY Board of Trustees University Research Centers Committee regarding a proposed BoT Resolution. This matter may involve potential GOV business in the future. See also SUNY Senators’ Report. 
· Discussed nominations received from the SEC and GOV for the Budget Advisory Group. The Council’s recommendations will be made to the SEC very shortly, for transmittal to the Interim President.

· Discussed a request by two senators to activate the Mediation Committee of GOV regarding a matter GOV discussed in the context of the proposed charter amendment under New Business on the 11/17 agenda. Since the matter concerned discussions of GOV, the Council agreed to recuse itself from the matter and apprised the two senators of other avenues available to them.

LISC (Council on Libraries, Information Systems, and Computing) – Lawrence Raffalovich, Chair

LISC met October 31st. We discussed the proposed Charter Amendment regarding the eligibility of ex-officio members of Council to chair Council committees. We also discussed the purchase of discounted software licenses by students.

UAC (Undergraduate Academic Council) – Joan Savitt, Chair

UAC has approved a bill to revise the S/U selection deadline. This item is on today’s Senate agenda. UAC approved a posthumous degree for Richard Bailey.
ULC (University Life Council) – Daniel R. Smith, Chair

The University Life Council met on October 8th and with guests from Human Resources, UUP, and Facilities Management heard the issues about and some suggestions for the implementation of the campus smoking policy and what changes to implementation could be made. The Council will meet again on November 12 to continue discussion of this issue. Two of the three subcommittees are convening, and will have chairs elected prior to the November 12 meeting.

The Committee on Health Safety and Well-being is reading the Cleary Act and NYS Comptroller’s Office SUNY Audit on the Cleary Act Compliance to educate itself on the issues of reporting campus and off-campus crime in accordance with this piece of legislation. The Residential Life Committee will discuss the issue of graduate student housing.

The University Life Council met on November 12th, 2008 and listened to invited guest, Asst Prof. Jennifer Manganello from Public Health, give a presentation on Second Hand Smoke campaign. Prof. Manganello’s presentation aided discussion of the campus smoking policy. The council anticipates it will develop recommendations by the end of the semester to be forwarded to the Exec Comm. 
Two of three subcommittees met: the Health Safety and Well-Being Committee met on November 4, and did not elect a chair, but reviewed safety information and the State Comptroller’s Office audit of crime reports for the campus. It also briefly discussed Health and Counseling Center hours of operations. 
The Residential Life Committee met, elected a chair and will begin discussion of the issue of graduate student campus housing. We are still trying to staff the Athletics Committee, which leads to…the Council recently added a senator from Rockefeller College to the Council and is still awaiting the appointment of three Undergraduate Student Senators from Student Senate.

UPC (University Planning and Policy Council) – Reed Hoyt, Chair

The UPC met on 16 October. It committees are constituted, and there is no need to recruit members from outside UPC. UPC endorsed a certification proposal from Professors Friedlander and Jurkowski that will reach the GAC.

Bill for November Senate meeting: The UPC approved a proposal that the name of the Department of Earth and Atmospheric Sciences be changed to the Department of Atmospheric and Environmental Sciences. Rationale: With the suspension of admission to the Geological Sciences programs at both the undergraduate and graduate level, the title “Earth and Atmospheric Sciences” is misleading since the “Earth” portion suggests Geology. Furthermore, the department has a growing number of students in the environmental areas. The new name would reflect the actual emphasis of the department.
NEW BUSINESS
Senate Bill 0809-04: Revision of the S/U Selection Deadline from UAC: 

Joan Savitt led the discussion on this bill which would change the S/U selection deadline and allow students to change their grading option for courses not departmentally designated for S/U until 15 class days after the midterm point. UAC believes this would allow students to obtain sufficient feedback and make an informed decision on the grading option for a course. Many students are taking S/U course grading to fulfill general education requirements, and UAC believes this to be a compelling argument for supporting the bill. ULC Chair Dan Smith expressed concern that the bill promotes a consumerist model instead of an academic model. Student Association President Dan Truchan expressed his support for the bill stating that since students don’t read the policy, it would be one less date they would have to commit to memory it makes the system more efficient and fair. A motion was made to approve the bill as written, seconded and passed. The bill will be forwarded to the President for signature.
Senate Bill 0809-05: Change of Department Name (UPC):

The bill would change the name of the Department of Earth and Atmospheric Sciences to the Department of Atmospheric and Environmental Sciences. A motion was made to approve the bill as written, seconded and passed. The bill will be forward to the President for signature.
Senate Amendment 0809-01: Amendment regarding eligibility to chair Senate councils and committees:

GOV Chair Michael Range gave a history of the events that have structured the current amendment. Last spring, LISC proposed that the Chief Information Officer, an ex officio member of LISC, be designated permanent chair of LISC’s Information Technology Usage Policy Committee. The proposal follows a similar path from two years ago involving UAC. LISC’s perspective is that their proposal would equalize the structure of chair of its two committees and make things consistent. In the discussions among GOV members, they came to the conclusion that ex officio members of a Senate council shall not be eligible to be chair of a council, or chair of a standing committee or subcommittee of the council. They may, however, chair ad hoc committees. Also resulting from GOV discussions were the two items referring to the election of chairs of both the Library Committee and the Information Technology Usage Policy Committee. There was no discussion or questions at this time and the amendment will be revisited at the December 15 Senate meeting.
New Member of Presidential Search Committee to be Elected:

At the November 3 meeting of SEC, steps were brought forth to select a replacement for Sun Bok Kim on the Presidential Search Committee. It was decided that a call go out to all Senators via e-mail requesting nominations, that nominees must be full-time, non-MC teaching faculty in the College of Arts and Sciences and that nominations received by November 13 would be e-mailed to all Senators. The last step of the process was to hold an election using secret ballots at today’s meeting.

A motion was made for a 15 minute extension to conduct the election and tally the votes. The motion was seconded and passed. At the completion of tallying the votes, it was announced that Kajal Lahiri, Distinguished Professor from the Department of Economics was elected to serve on the search committee.
SUNY-wide Senate Resolutions 150-01-1 (Effect of New York State’s Budget on SUNY) and 150-02-1 (Implementing the Recommendations of the New York State Commission on Higher Education)


William Lanford presented two resolutions that were passed at the SUNY Senate meeting last month which can be adopted by the individual campuses if they so chose. If adopted, resolutions are accepted as is without changing the language. Motions were made in favor of endorsing both resolutions and passed.
There was no old business reported.
The meeting adjourned at 5:10 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Gail Cameron, Recorder
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